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2010 BVA NATIONAL CONVENTION SYNOPSIS 
Tuesday, August 24: 10:30 am-7:00 pm   Exhibits Hall. Over 45 companies and organizations were present. 
7:00 pm-9:00 pm   President’s Reception. National President Dr. Roy Kekahuna, Executive Director Tom Miller, and Co-Host Mid-Atlantic Regional Group Member Peter Davis welcomed the attendees.  

9:30 pm-Close  Hospitality Suite.  Open each night of the convention, it provided an informal opportunity to meet, mingle, and catch-up with old friends and acquaintances.

Wednesday, August 25th: 8:15 am-9:45 am  BVA Opening Ceremony. Superb martial music was played by the Army Brass Quintet. The Armed Forces Color Guard crisply paraded the colors. The National Anthem was sung by country music singer Barry Michaels. Barry later sang an outstanding patriotic original composition, which he gave copies of the CD to all who wanted them. Welcoming remarks were made by blind attorney Mr. Kareem Dale, Special Assistant to President Obama for Disability Policy. General Amos was introduced next. (On October 22, 2010 General James F. Amos assumed the duties of Commandant of the Marine Corps.) He warmed the audience up with self-deprecating humor about his upbringing in Idaho. Then the General focused on the issue at hand-  60 to 80% of battlefield casualties are from improvised explosive devices (IEDs) resulting in traumatic brain injury (TBI). Present day Afghanistan is experiencing the same rate. The audience was absolutely silent as the General told the stories of two Marines, Mike Jernigan and Matt Bradford and their awe-inspiring struggles with healing and rehabilitation. There was a thunderous standing ovation at the conclusion of his speech. Then we learned from BVA executive director Tom Miller that both Mike and Matt were alumni of the BVA’s Operation Peer Support program where BVA veterans mentor the recently blinded heroes.  

10:00 am-12:00 pm  BVA Business Meeting. Chaplin Neftali Sanchez led the group with opening prayer. Peter McKenna, Chairman of the Rules Committee, recommended that the rules remain unchanged from last year’s convention and the recommendation was accepted by the body. Jack Shapiro, Chairman of the Credentials Committee, reported that submitted credentials were in order. Brigitte Jones then conducted a roll call of the regional groups. The membership voted to accept the minutes that had been promulgated of last year’s convention. Next was the Chief Financial Officer’s report. Chaplain Neftali Sanchez then led the membership in prayer in remembrance of the 291 BVA members who passed away in the last 12 months. The final action at this meeting was to nominate candidates for the national elected offices. There was only one nomination for each of the four positions and in each case it was the incumbent. Subject to a final vote of the convention on Saturday, the four incumbents would be elected to serve a second and final one year term.

10:30 am-7:00 pm  Exhibits Hall.  New this year was live presentations by convention exhibitors every 30 minutes.  

3:00 pm-5:00 pm  Bylaws and Resolutions Meeting.  Delegates at this meeting had to decide what resolutions and bylaw changes to be forwarded to the general convention for consideration on Saturday’s business meeting. Resolutions are actions that the BVA advocates before Congress and/or the Administration/VA.  Resolutions require a simple majority vote. bylaw change requires a two-thirds majority vote. Five new, related bylaw changes were presented by the Board of Directors, which all active members had received copies of before the Convention. Two new resolutions were proposed:  #18 To make the Chapter 31 VR&E rehab program equal to the new Post 9/11 GI Bill as had been the case with previous GI bills. #19 To urge the VA to quickly fill National Program Consultant (NPC) billets, vacant soon 
due to retirement. VIST coordinator and BROS staffing falls under the
NPC and the BVA does not want to see staffing gaps.  
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6:00 pm-8:30 pm  National Library Services Reception. All who signed up boarded buses and headed to the NLS headquarters for a reception. The NLS President greeted the arrivals, and numerous staff members were on-hand to chat with BVA members about Talking Books Program impressions. Many of the readers are professional actors, who are favored for their control of the language. 

Thursday, August 26 Open Day.  Various tours were set up by BVA Manager of Conventions and Operation Peer Support, Christina Hitchcock, for those who wanted to go with other attendees. The rest either went sight seeing on their own or just rested.

Friday, August 27 8:15 am-12:00 pm  BVA Forum and Presentations.

1.  New Approaches for Preserving Vision by Dr. Randy Kardon, MD PhD, Professor and Director of Neuro-ophthalmology, VA Iowa City, IA and the University of Iowa. Notable developments include a home eye camera connected to the internet that facilitates screening and follow-up; orange tint, “blue blocker” lenses that reduce light sensitivity; and research that points to low blood pressure as a contributor to glaucoma – do not take high blood pressure medicine before going to sleep and treat sleep apnea, says Dr. Kardon.

2.   National Eye Institute (NEI) Research Programs for the Augmentation and Restoration of Sight by Dr. Lore Anne McNicol, NEI Director of the Extramural Research Program. Google or search on YouTube “Brainport”, “2-Sight”, “retina chip”, and “talkinglights” to see technologies discussed.  Dr. McNicol offered that therapy trials such as the drops used to treat glaucoma, took 30 years to go from research to market. Adaptive technology appears on the seen much faster. Also discussed was research on the Zebra fish, whose reproductive retina cells are under study for stem cell research applicability. Check http://clinicaltrials.gov/ to find and apply for clinical trial participation.

3.  Mike May, Sendero Group founder, described his upbringing and adult life as a blind person. Mike May pioneered new products and business development since 1980. In 1999, he founded the Sendero Group to make location information accessible to people who are blind or visually impaired. Mike also benefited from early stem cell research and his vision was partially restored. Challenges his company is tackling include navigating “the last 50 feet” to the destination and interior navigation based on technologies such as radio frequency identification (RFID), Bluetooth, laser, and dead reckoning.

4.  Audio Description Project by Joel Snyder, President, Audio Description Associates. Attendees experienced how Audio Description makes visual images accessible for people who are blind or have low vision. Using words that are succinct, vivid, and imaginative, describers convey the visual image that is not fully accessible. Learn more at http://www.acb.org/adp/.

12:30 pm-2:30 pm  Father Carroll Luncheon.  Keynote Speaker was blind British Army veteran Raymond Hazan, Director of St. Dunstan, the British charitable organization for the care and training of blind ex-servicemen. Ray lost his sight and right hand to an IRA parcel bomb while on duty in Northern Ireland in 1973. St. Dunstan was founded in 1915 as World War I wounded started returning home. St. Dunstan’s motto is Accept, Adjust, Achieve.  

Five Certificate of Appreciation Awards were handed out at the luncheon 

2:30 pm-4:45 pm  District Caucuses.  The candidates for national office, the incumbents, cycled through each of the 5 Caucuses to give a presentation, and to answer questions. 

7:00 pm-10:00 pm  Marine Corps Barracks Evening Parade. Those attendees boarded buses and arrived at the Marine Barracks Washington where they were escorted to special seating to watch the final parade of the summer season. The Commandant of the Marine Corps, General Conway, presided along with the evening’s honoree, PBS News Hour anchor and former Marine, Jim Lehrer. The Marine Band, the Marine Drum and Bugle Corps, the Silent Drill Platoon, and two rifle companies put on a fantastic parade.

Saturday, August 28

8:30 am-1:00 pm  BVA Closing Business Meeting. All of the Resolutions previously discussed were approved by a voice vote. Bylaw changes 1, 2, and 5 were approved and changes 3 and 4 were narrowly defeated. 

Elections were then held.  President Roy Kekahuna of Nevada, Vice President Sam Huhn of Pennsylvania, Secretary Mark Cornell of South Texas, and Treasurer Steve Beres of Michigan ran unopposed and were re-elected for another year. You can read their bios at the BVA website. 

Christina Hitchcock, provided a convention update and reported on plans for future conventions. 357 individuals registered for the convention, 147 of whom were BVA members. For 2011, Las Vegas will be the convention site, the Golden Nugget is the planned hotel.  2012 site options will be discussed and final vote will take place at the 2011 convention.

1:15pm-1:45 pm  Legislative Update – Dr. Tom Zampieri.  Tom discussed accomplishments, future objectives, the current environment, and behind the scenes activities. Details are too numerous but can also be followed at the BVA website.

2:00 pm-4:00 pm  Regional Group Leadership Forum.  National Vice President Sam Huhn announced he was working on an update to the Regional Group handbook. Fundraising and IRS reporting and convention bid preparation will be emphasized.

6:00 pm-10:00 pm  Awards Reception & Banquet.  Final event of the convention. The Gold Gavel award for most new members went to the Florida Regional Group. The Silver Gavel for highest

percentage membership gain went to the Cape Cod - Island RG.  The Maas award for professional achievement was awarded to Gene Apple of North Carolina. The Schnair Volunteer Service award went to Robert Keller of San Diego, CA. The Diener Award for outstanding service to his regional group was awarded to Dennis O’Connell of the New York Regional Group. The oath of office was administered to the newly elected BVA and BVAA National Officers. 

BVA executive director Tom Miller introduced and thanked the BVA staff and the volunteers who serve daily but particularly made the 2010 convention a success. 

Chaplain Sanchez led us in Benediction and the convention was adjourned.

The letter that was written for Jack Shapiro to win the David L. Schnair Volunteer Award was included in the Fall, 2007 issue of this newsletter. Below is the letter sent to BVA National for Dennis O’Connell to receive the Irwing Diener Award in 2010.

Dear Committee Members:

The New York Regional Group (NYRG) of the Blinded Veterans Association (BVA) is very pleased to submit the nomination of our past president, Dennis O’Connell, for the 2010 Irving Diener Award to be awarded at the 65th BVA National Convention, Crystal City, Virginia on August 28, 2010.

Since he joined the BVA in 1987 Dennis O’Connell has been very active in the New York Regional Group. In 1996, he was asked by the then President Gerard McDonnell, to resurrect The BVA Beacon, the New York Regional Group Newsletter, which had been dormant since the 1960’s. 

In 1999, he became Secretary of the Regional Group and went up through the chairs to eventually become President. In his second year as Vice President he organized a four day trip to visit the Chapters of the Regional Group, Buffalo, Syracuse and Albany. All of the officers, who were available, went with him and these trips brought together and helped  to unify the entire Regional Group. He did this for four years. For several years he was able to obtain transportation and volunteer drivers from the DAV of the Northport, NY, VAMC to pick up blind veterans around Long Island and twice a year bring them to the New York Regional Group Saturday meetings.

Dennis represented the BVA in front of the Capital Asset Realignment

for Enhanced Services (CARES) Commission and also spoke at a press conference held by the then Senator Hillary Clinton.  

During his last year as President, Dennis revised the entire New York Regional Group Constitution & Bylaws. Also, with the help of Ron White and Richard Buscemi, for the first time,  absentee ballots were included in the bylaws. Dennis also co-chaired the 2006 BVA National Convention which was held in Buffalo.

When he noticed an alarming number of blind veterans not receiving mail from both BVA National and the NYRG, Dennis took upon himself to find the blind veterans on the “U” (undeliverable) list. His reasoning was these members were not receiving the services and information they deserve. 

In January of 2009, Dennis had the idea of bringing the NYRG into the 21st century with their own web site. With the permission of the officers of the regional group he went about to learn how to do just that, and by March it was up and running. The web site is http://www.nyrgbva.org.

This past year when the just elected Secretary passed away and no other member offered to fill that position, Dennis volunteered for the job until the next election, when another member could be elected. 

Due to the deaths of his two volunteer drivers, Dennis lost transportation to the St. Albans VA Extended Care Center, in Queens NY, where Dennis had accumulated over 1,750 volunteer hours. 

With all of the work he has done for the betterment of the New York Regional Group and all veterans, I am recommending Dennis O’Connell for the  2010 Irving Diener Award.

Respectfully yours,

Frederick J. Knapp, President

New York Regional Group

Offers of Help

VA Benefits Assistance:    If you need help learning about VA programs or with a VA application process, it is recommended you work with an approved Veterans Service Organization (VSO). It's their job to help you at no cost. To find a VSO go to VA's Directory of Veterans Service Organizations at http://www1.va.gov/vso/index.cfm.  You can also check with your state VA department and your state's network of county veteran service officers. Most are listed at  www.va.gov/statedva.htm.  If someone approaches you to help with a VA application, claim, or appeal, check to see if they are a VSO.  Chances are they won't be because VSOs don't solicit for your business, you have to find them. There are a few organizations which use the front of helping with VA benefits as a way to meet prospective customers. These groups solicit for your business. They offer to get you money from the VA for long term care cost, assisted living, or survivor benefits. Tread lightly around these offers. On the surface, they appear legitimate but if not, it could wind up costing you time and money in the long run. Some things to look for are:

•
Organizations having at their base, a financial services firm.

•
Organization that are not an official Veteran Service Organization (VSO). VSOs are chartered by the VA to act as an official VA representative for members on VA matters. 

•
Organizations wanting to help in an area that is not their core business.

•
Inability to get a satisfactory answer about how they make their money.

•
The motive behind a financial service firm's interest in helping you with issues that get them nothing in return. The process, bureaucracy and time involved in helping vets with VA programs is substantial. Also, helping with some VA programs provides access to a veteran's complete financial information.

Hip/Knee Replacement: 

Even though knee and hip replacements have become routine, they‘re not fail-safe. A study published in 2007 found that 7% of hip replacements done for Medicare patients had to be replaced within seven and half years. Experts agree that failure rate should be lower. 

 If you‘re considering replacing a knee or hip, here are some ways to increase your chances of success and avoid a second implant: 

Choose an experienced surgeon at a hospital that does a lot of implants.  

Ask for a referral from your doctors and friends. A study published in The Journal of Bone and Joint Surgery in 2004 found that doctors who perform more than 50 procedures a year had fewer complications. Patients at hospitals that performed more than 200 new replacements a year fared better than patients at hospitals that performed 25 or fewer. Ask the prospective surgeon how many joint 

replacements like yours he or she performs a year. Do the same with your hospital. 

 Not everyone with joint pain will benefit from a replacement. 

An implant can help reduce pain and improve mobility if the damage is caused by arthritis, for instance. But a new joint won‘t help pain caused by inflammation of surrounding soft tissue. According to doctors, some people can manage with careful use of medications. 

Gather information about the procedure. 

Once you‘ve picked a surgeon and have recommendations for the type of joint you will receive, find out how well it has performed in other patients. Are there known complications? Depending on the type of implant, some may cause tissue and bone damage in certain patients. Some patients have complained of ―queasy new joints. 

Have a recovery plan. 

To avoid complications recuperating from a joint replacement, discuss with your doctor what sort of support you‘ll need when you go home. Make sure you have enough help since you‘ll have difficulty getting around. You won‘t be able to drive right away and you may want a friend or family member to stay with you. 

Consider hiring an aide or visiting nurse. If you have pets, make arrangements for their care as well.

GOD BLESS AMERICA! 
